S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 11th November 2014 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr I Jordan, Mr J Smallwood, Mr M Narborough, Mr A Evans, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Banks, Mr B Clapham, Mr R Williamson, Mr D Gerrard, Mr D Steward-Brown, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs M Albinson, Rev D Tate, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk), Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
Gemma Walker – Norfolk Wildlife Trust
APOLOGIES: Borough Councillors Mr N Daubney & Mrs E Nockolds
Mr Price stated that today was the 100th Anniversary of the outbreak of the First World War. Mr Price asked for members to hold one minutes silence in remembrance.
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 14th October 2014, with two minor amendments, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Evans, with four abstentions all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.
3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – None
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None
5. PRESENTATION OF HABITAT MAP FROM GEMMA WALKER – NORFOLK WILDLIFE TRUST: 
Mr Price welcomed Gemma Walker to the evenings meeting. Ms Walker was pleased to show members the habitat maps which had been produced. She stated that a PDF would be sent to the Parish Council to enable members to access the maps as they wished. She explained that in addition further information would be sent via a report from the Norfolk Wildlife Trust (See attached). 
6.  REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

County Councillor Law: No report 
Borough Councillor Nockolds: No report 
Borough Councilor Daubney:  No Report 
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7. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets – Village Hall Drains: Mr Narborough stated that no meeting had been held, however he wished to raise an item regarding the drains at the Village Hall.
Mr Narborough explained that prior to the Assets Committee Meeting scheduled for the 3rd December 2014 he wished to ask permission to carry out some investigatory work.

He said that problems with the drains at the Village Hall had existed for 15 to 20 years and explained that the drains have to be flushed out by the Caretaker weekly.

Mr Narborough felt that before any work on the drains can be carried out, it would be necessary for a camera to be sent down to find out the cause of the problems. He said that after enquiries, he had found that SDS Drain and Sewer Services could do this at a cost of £100 to £120.

After brief discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that SDS Drain and Sewer Services should be asked to send a camera down the drains at the Village Hall to find the cause of the problems and to produce a report of their findings; this was seconded by Mr Jordan and unanimously agreed.

Mr Narborough confirmed that the matter would then be discussed by the Assets Committee in December. 
Cemetery: Mrs Cornwell referred to the circulated Cemetery Proposal Map and explained that the current Cemetery has reached a point where it only has approximately ten Burial Plots available.

She said that the Parish Council needs to look at and decide on how to layout the new area.
Mr Jordan explained that he had spoken to Thornalley Funeral Directors regarding the matter and the need to have the land consecrated. He explained that the current area is consecrated land, with a small corner allowed as a pauper’s grave which is not.

Mr Jordan explained that if the land was owned by the Church, the land would have to be consecrated which would then involve the Bishop and the diocese, with faculties being required to carry out any work. Mr Jordan said that as the Parish Council owns the land and it is not attached to the Church, consecration is not necessary. It was said that the Borough Councils Cemeteries have not been consecrated.
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Mrs Cornwell explained that both she and Mr Jordan had looked at the area of land for the new Cemetery and Mr Jordan provided an explanation of the proposal map. He said that the land could be divided into three strips, with one used initially and the other two left as wild flower meadow. Mr Jordan explained that the work could be carried out quite simply, by the Parish Council’s Handymen, he said a shingle pathway could be made to match the existing paths, with no footings or tarmac at a relatively small cost.
Mrs Cornwell said that the matter would be discussed fully by the Assets Committee on 3rd December 2014. She asked if anyone had any other suggestions, could they be brought forward prior to the meeting.

Members felt that the suggestion was a good idea, it was said that a decision would need to be made whether the land is consecrated or not.
Mrs Gotts thanked Mrs Cornwell and Mr Jordan for the retention of the flower meadow.

Finance – Mr Jordan stated that the next meeting is scheduled for 7th January 2015 when the budget would be discussed. He said that the full Parish Council would be invited to the meeting and asked if anyone had any budget requirements could they please inform Mrs Cornwell in December. 
Planning – Mr Evans confirmed that everything was as per the minutes.

Local Development Framework: Mr Price spoke regarding the Borough Councils Site Allocations and Development Management Policies Pre-submission document and said that a meeting had taken place with Mr Alflatt from Bidwell’s to discuss the document. (Minutes Circulated).

Mr Price confirmed that the document had indicated 600 new homes at Knights Hill and 300 at the land to the west of Hall Lane. Mr Price stated that the Parish Council still has the evidence to show that the figures should be reduced to 475 and 225 respectively.
Mr Price said that during the meeting with Mr Alflatt, Mrs Cornwell had made the necessary notes in order to provide Mr Alflatt with a list of items to be covered within the Parish Councils representation.

Mr Price said that Mr Alflatt had since provided the Parish Council with the cost to produce a response to the document, being £2,450.

Members acknowledged that in the past the costs had been shared with both North Wootton and Castle Rising Parish Councils; however this response would be done on our own.
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Mr Price said that a response could be made by written representation as well as appearing and being involved in a round table discussion with the Inspector and possibly the land owners and developers. It was said that this option would be more expensive and may not achieve any better outcome.

Mr Price explained that the Parish Council had come this far, it really must continue to make representation.

Mr Price commented that no reference had been made within the document to densities in the area to the west of Hall Lane. It was said that an indication of 16 homes per hectare had been given at Knights Hill, it was agreed that both sites should be the same at 16 homes per hectare. It was confirmed that this figure should be amended within the Neighbourhood Plan document.

Comment was made regarding the numbers of Affordable Housing to be allocated to each of the sites. It was said that in Kings Lynn the proportion is 15%, however in rural areas it is 20%. Members felt that clarification still needs to be sought regarding this matter.

After discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should ask Mr Alflatt from Bidwell’s to produce a written document for submission on behalf of the Parish Council at a cost of £2,450; this was seconded by Mrs Banks with all members in favour.

A brief discussion took place regarding the Community Infrastructure Levy, it was said that it was unlikely that this would cover the costs of the infrastructure required.
Mr Price stated that a separate consultation would be taking place regarding CIL, when the Borough Council will seek representation.

Water Main Installation on The Green:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the request made by Mr Britton to install a new water main to Pleasant Holme on The Green.

He informed members that the property had now been sold and someone other than Mr Britton had moved in.

(Clerk’s Note: On 18th September 2014, Mr Britton had sent an email to the Parish Office asking that sincere thanks are conveyed to the members of the Parish Council for their understanding and help with this matter.  As per Correspondence List).
Policy – Mr Smallwood stated that no meeting had been held. 
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8. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School – See attached 

Junior School – Mr Smallwood stated that the reconstitution of the Governing Body due in October has not yet been completed. With two additional Governors now appointed the process should be formally completed at this month’s meeting.

Attention is still being focussed on Pupil Premium children, where some weakness in writing remains. The data for year 6 (the first cohort in the school from Year 3) looks encouraging.

The school aims to have all lessons rated as good by the end of this academic year.

Mr Smallwood reported that behaviour has been another priority and continues to improve.

Parking has again become a problem, always worse at the beginning of each year.

Finally, Mr Smallwood was pleased to report that a group of Gifted and Talented Children are to spend a day at Fairstead School with the singer and song writer Gareth Owen.

Wootton Park – Mr Narborough informed members that a meeting had been held on 3rd November 2014. It was explained that the meeting had not been particularly nice with many North Wootton Parish Councillors in attendance. Comment was made that a number of incorrect accusations had been made towards South Wootton Parish Council with one particular member of North Wootton Parish Council behaving aggressively towards Mr Price.

Mr Narborough stated that as Mr Rob Sweeney the treasurer for the Wootton Park Committee is due to retire, North Wootton Parish Council had been asked to seek a new treasurer. It was confirmed that one had not been found.

In the absence of a treasurer, it was suggested that the Wootton Park accounts are managed from the South Wootton Parish Council Office. It was confirmed that the Wootton Park accounts would continue to be managed separately.

Mr Narborough explained that Mrs Pulsford-Harris is a trustee, replacing Mr Jim Milne and one would be needed to replace Mr Sweeney.
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Mr Price explained that in 2013 an agreement between the Wootton Park Association and the Football Club had been arranged. It was confirmed that a fee of £950 per annum for the next three years was agreed, with a clause included to state that it could be reviewed annually.

Comment was made that at the time Mr Milne, the Chairman of North Wootton Parish Council had felt that the document looked untidy and he subsequently produced an amended draft which stated in addition to the £950, the costs of the electricity and water should be added to the Football Clubs fees.

Mr Price confirmed that South Wootton Parish Council had always agreed that costs for the electricity and water were incorporated into the £950.

Mr Price said that at a meeting of the Wootton Park Association, members had agreed that the draft addition regarding these costs should be removed. The document was then signed by Mr Milne, Mr Price, Mr Narborough and the Football Club.
Members said that this point had been difficult to get across to members of North Wootton Parish Council as the item had not been minuted correctly and much of the detail had been omitted. 

A discussion took place regarding the fees, it was said that the Football Club had been asked to pay £950 plus no more than £300 per year for the electricity and water.
Members felt that if the Football Club has to pay the additional costs they should be asked for in 2016 to allow the Football Club to budget for them.

Some members were unhappy that the Football Club should be asked to pay the additional costs. Concerns were raised that they could be driven away from Wootton Park. It was said that the Football Club has recently managed the ground themselves, with teams undertaking some reseeding.

Mrs Cornwell said that whilst some members of North Wootton Parish Council thought the only income the Wootton Park Association receives is from the Football Club, it was explained that income is also paid by both South and North Wootton Parish Councils. 

After discussion, it was agreed that no additional costs should be requested until 2016.
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South Wootton in Bloom – Mrs Gotts informed members that she had been contacted by Mrs Cornwell regarding the pond area at Wootton Park. It was said that Kate Dougan from the Norfolk Coast Partnership had been in touch to say that money in the form of a Grant may be available to improve the area.
Mrs Gotts explained that she had attended a meeting with Gemma Walker from the Norfolk Wildlife Trust and Mr Nolan Mills to look at the area, to see how it could be improved.

Mrs Gotts said that if a Grant was available, the area could be scraped to enable the South Wootton in Bloom team to plant some Marsh plants.

Mrs Gotts confirmed that the project had been supported by the Wootton Park Association.

After brief discussion, Mrs Gotts proposed that the Parish Council allows South Wootton in Bloom to scrape the pond and plant some Marsh plants, this was seconded by Mr Evans, with one member against the proposal and one abstention, all other members were in favour.
Mrs Gotts reported that the hanging baskets were in place and the flower beds had been cleared. 
Mrs Gotts spoke regarding the Anglia in Bloom judging and said that she would be attending the Anglia in Bloom Feedback Sessions when it is hoped that she would receive information relating to South Wootton as well as some clarification regarding a few points.

Finally, it was said that the SWiB Team had been working with the Norfolk Wildlife Trust; she said a suggestion had been made to plant some cowslips and primroses within the village. 

Mrs Gotts confirmed that the matter would need to be discussed.

9. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:-.
NCC 



   Budget & Services Consultation 2015-18            Info

Citizens Advice Bureau         Report for the Woottons - Statistics
                  “
CPRE



   Country Voice Magazine



       “

Norfolk Constabulary
   Crime Summary




       “

Norfolk Police

   Snap Minutes




       “




   Young Peoples Careers Fair


       “

Gemma Walker 

   Meeting 14th November – Habitat Maps
       “

Norfolk Wildlife Trust
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Sara Moore – BCKLWN
   Mayors Civic Awards – 



       “




   Ryan Harrowing Apprentice Nomination

NALC
Code of Conduct Amendment re 

Policy

   Filming at Council Meetings  

   (Notice and Announcement)
           
Mr Price referred members to the circulated draft November Newsletter. He apologised for the issue of another Newsletter so close to the previous one, but said it was important to keep residents up to date regarding the Local Development Framework and the progress of the Post Office relocation.

Mr Price asked members if they were happy with the content. With one minor amendment all members were happy with the Newsletter. 
10. ACCOUNTS: – as per circulated list, agreed.
Bank balances as at 31.10.2014
Community Account
      

  31,979.07
Stepsaver a/c
                 
           0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                           155,000.00
Total                                                                             £186,979.07
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 9.00pm.

11. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 9th December 2014, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
9th December 2014                                                                                Chairman 
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